
MID CHESHIRE HOSPITALS

Minutes of the Joint Consultation and Negotiation Committee - 30.11.2000.

Present:
Staff Side



J Blakeman, SOR



J Clarke, Unison



A Crawford, UCATT

M Davies, ACB


S Flanagan, RCN, FTO

C Farmer, MSF

F Hazlehurst, CSP



J Hill, Unison

B Jones, Unison, FTO 

K McDonagh, BDA

J Meadows, RCN



C Priest, GMB

M Sheen, RCM



Management Side



S Clayton, Training & Development Manager

D Goodwin, Director of Finance



J Park, Director of Operations



J Workman, Personnel Manager



S Yates, Chief Executive, in the chair

Apologies for Absence:



K Holbourn, Director of Nursing 



M Donald, Director of Corporate Development

In Attendance



F Dawson, Recruitment and Retention Co-ordinator - part meeting

JCNC welcome Ms McDonagh to her first meeting and also welcomed Ms Dawson who had just joined the Trust.  Ms Dawson would also be working with the East Cheshire and Cheshire Community Healthcare Trusts.

47/00 
MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING & MEETING WITH THE TRUST BOARD

These were accepted as a correct record. 

48/00 
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES
i) Car Parking

Mr Park said approval had been obtained for a chicane on the road by the Mental Health Unit.  An advisor had been appointed to help the Trust on the implementation of a travel plan. A questionnaire would go with December pay.  There were two prizes available (bicycles) for a draw from those returning the questionnaire. Lighting from J Block to the car park would be complete by Christmas.  All faulty bulbs had been replaced.  Some lights were not working due to wiring problems.  This would take longer to fix than the faulty bulbs.  Two way access to the car park for Rascals users had been arranged.

Lost parking spaces by OPD would be replaced on a one for one basis by the School/PGMC.

It was not intended to go ahead with an idea for temporary parking by the ground floor wards.  This would not represent a good solution or value for money.

ii) Jobs Roles 

Mr Workman reported that amended medical secretary job descriptions had been received from Medical Imaging and Pathology.  These were being considered.  The Theatre project had suggested a single set of roles, combining the range of tasks undertaken by nurses and ODPs.  New starters would receive a pay package based upon nursing rates regardless of their qualification route.

iii) Linen Services, Catering & Accommodation

Mr Park said the Trust had tendered for a contract to provide Linen Services for 4 Trusts. This included some work already done by the Trust.  He was optimistic about the chances of success.  

The temporary Catering Manager had now had the opportunity to examine the Catering Service prior to the competitive tendering exercise.  That exercise would now move forward.  Mrs Sheen said that she had noticed how many staff were using the dining room.  The hot sandwiches seemed very popular.

The Trust would now take a view on the advisability of transferring management of the residences.  Another option for accommodation had been raised by the Borough Council.  This would involve refurbishing housing in the West End area of Crewe.  This possibility was in its very early stages and would be subject to further discussion. 

iv) Police

JCNC noted that an agreement had been reached with the Police on the steps to be followed when they wished to interview or arrest someone on site.  Mr Davies said that the development of this protocol had been an excellent example of staff involvement.  He asked for 6 monthly updates on its use from the Security Officer.

v) Long Service and Retirement Awards

Mr Goodwin said that the tax authorities had accepted that all awards could be increased for inflation without a tax implication.  The original issue concerning the use of staff trust funds for this purpose remained.  The matter would be considered as part of budget setting.

vi) Pathology

Mr Farmer reported that negotiations concerning Haematology and Microbiology had proceeded well and, subject to a few queries, he was hopeful that a deal would be reached.  For Biochemistry, a query concerning the numbers on core time duty was being investigated.  A formal response would follow.  He added that the Pathology service did not currently meet all the Trust's needs and that the proposed deal was not intended to address that shortfall.

vii) Policies

Drafts of the capability, pay protection, discipline and grievance policies were in preparation and would come to a future meeting for discussion.

viii)  Internet Policy

This remained under discussion.

ix) Pensions Awareness

Mr Goodwin said that he hoped to arrange for Pensions Agency staff to visit the Trust, although they preferred to arrange such events regionally.  Mr Flanagan said he considered it unlikely that a single Trust visit would be possible.  He added that some staff side organisations, including the RCN, ran awareness events.  Mr Jones said that Unison did run such sessions, linked with their partner organisations.  Mrs Clayton offered to explore these possibilities.  Mr Goodwin commented that there were a lot of part timers who had not joined the pension scheme.

x) Investors In People

Mrs Clayton informed JCNC that the Trust had retained IIP status.  Reports (attached to these minutes) were available using both the old IIP standard and a new standard.  It was agreed to discuss the reports at the next meeting.

xi) Staff Fitness Facilities

Mr Workman reported on the scheme for discounted access to Crewe & Nantwich B.C. leisure facilities.  This would be promoted over the next two months.  He had also contacted Vale Royal Council and the David Lloyd group.

49/00
WORKING TOGETHER 

Employee Opinion Survey

Reports had been received from a number of directorates and passed to the Staff Side Secretary.  Improvements had been made to uniform provision which had been a major concern from the survey.  Child care had also been mentioned by many.  Mr Workman suggested that a small working group be established to consider options.  Workload was a third issue. While staffing numbers had increased and work such as the ward audit had been undertaken, work levels seemed likely to be an issue for some time. Staff side stressed the need for all new developments to consider the impact on support departments if employee stress was to be controlled.  Mr Goodwin said that mechanisms were in place to ensure that such questions were asked.  Staff Side felt that these mechanisms did not always work as they should - they were asked what level of funding was required and then this money was not provided.  Issues of timing for the survey were discussed, but national requirements limited the Trust's ability to change the timing much.  Mr Davies said that the report from Therapies was very encouraging.  Reports from Pharmacy, Laundry and Catering would be welcomed as would an update from Pathology when available.  It was noted that the Director of Pharmacy had not received the request for a report until a few days ago.  Mr Farmer said that he understood that things in Pharmacy had improved greatly since the recent investment by the Trust.

It was noted that the next survey was due to be circulated in January.

Staff Involvement

It was agreed that staff involvement should be considered fully as part of the review of the Trust's committee structure.  

Equal Opportunities
A revised Equal Opportunities Policy was in preparation and would be presented to the Equal Opportunities Group and JCNC for discussion.

Improving Working Lives

Mr Workman reported that Mrs Holbourn had sent apologies for absence to the JCNC as she was, that day, involved in a regional event concerning arrangements for assessment of the IWL standard.  The Trusts IWL group would now meet to examine the requirements of the standard.  

Team Briefing

An additional staff nominee to assist with Team Brief drafting was sought.  Mr Crawford spoke of the value and usefulness of his attendance at the Operational Managers Group.  He called for more consistent management attendance.

Human Resources Performance Framework

The contents of this document were noted.  The Trust easily met some of the indicators, but would struggle with others.

£25,000 - Improving the Working Environment

Initial suggestions had been shared.  Further publicity would be given.  Mr Goodwin said that the cash had to be spent by 31 March 2001.

Ward Nurse Staffing Review

Copies of this report would be circulated to Mr Jones, Mrs Meadows and Mrs Clarke.  Mr Flanagan already had a copy.   Mr Workman said that the document raised some concerns about skill mix and some investment had been made as a result.  A second report was expected soon.  Mr Flanagan said that he had met with Mrs Holbourn to discuss the review.  It showed what had been know for some time.   Mr Yates said that the situation was dynamic.  Since the report, HDU and Surgical Admissions had been introduced.  Mr Flanagan said that the Trust needed to review the role of the HCA as some duties should be reserved for qualified staff.

50/00 
FINANCIAL POSITION & ACTIVITY LEVELS
Mr Goodwin referred to the circulated performance report and updated it with the latest information.  The Trust was in a sound financial position.  £600,000 of savings were due to delayed appointments to new posts.  These were now mostly filled.  Other staff vacancies were offset by agency spending.  RTA income added £314,000 from old claims.  There were also non pay savings which were mostly either due to timing issues and or were activity related.

Activity was more problematic.  The Trust was 4.4% down on Finished Consultant Episodes.  Non elective work was up, elective work was down.  There was high bed occupancy.  OPD attendances were just below target.

The underspend would be used on waiting list initiatives - both weekend working and collaboration with the private sector,  capital investments - subject to approval and small items under £5,000 particularly those with a health and safety implication.  Some funding would also be returned to the Health Authority to meet technical issues around clinical negligence.

There was a huge capital programme amounting to some £5.5 million.

Mr Davies asked about Scholar Green pathology.  Mr Goodwin said that discussions were still ongoing.

51/00 
JLNC MINUTES

This meeting had been postponed.

52/00 
HEALTH & SAFETY UPDATE

Mr Park said that a revisit by the Health and Safety Executive was due.  Risk registers were being established. 

53/00 
DISCRETIONARY POINTS

This proposal was agreed for action. The principles were unchanged from last year.

54/00 
FUEL

The Trust had co-operated with other organisation in contingency planning for a further fuel protest.   

55/00 
SICKNESS ABSENCE

Mr Workman  referred to the fact that sickness levels were rising, although from a comparatively low base.  Mr Davies suggested that follow up action was required to address stress in the organisation.  A policy had been discussed, but not implemented. Mr Park said that this was on the Health and Safety Committee's plan, but was not listed for immediate action.  Mr Flanagan asked if the reasons for sickness were routinely monitored.  This was not the case, although ad hoc surveys were undertaken from time to time.  Mr Goodwin pointed out that the position on sickness rates varied considerably from department to department.  Mr Yates added that the rate in A&E was particularly low.

56/00
HCA PAY 

Mr Workman reported that an open meeting had been held with HCA staff.  About 20 - 30 had attended.  Their concerns had been detailed on the paper circulated with the JCNC agenda.  One argument they had put was that an overtime rate should be introduced for HCA staff and that this might reduce agency costs.  Management had said to those present that they would consider the points raised and any changes would be negotiated with JCNC.  Analysis had shown that an overtime rate might be offset by reductions in agency costs and so management was now suggesting to JCNC that an overtime rate be introduced.  No other changes to HCA pay were suggested in advance of Agenda for Change. In addition, management proposed that nursing staff with substantive contracts who undertake additional hours should no longer be paid as bank workers, but on their substantive grade and incremental point and at overtime rates were applicable.  It was suggested that these changes be implemented as soon as possible.  This was accepted, although while welcoming them, Mr Flanagan stated that Staff Side would be likely to continue to press for improvements to pay and related conditions.  Mrs Clarke asked for consideration to be given to the granting of 3 extra annual leave days to HCA staff after 5 years service rather than 2 days.  This would bring HCAs in line with most other groups.  Management agreed to consider this.

Mr Jones expressed disapproval of management speaking directly to staff on an issue which had been a long standing point of contention between management and staff representatives.  Mr Workman said that the staff had raised the issues and that it seemed to management to be the courteous thing to offer to meet.  Mr Park emphasised that the principles of collective bargaining remained unchanged.  Mr Yates said that management reserved the right to speak to staff whenever it seemed appropriate. 

57/00 
PRIMARY CARE TRUSTS

Mr Yates reported that there had been local expressions of interest in PCT status for April 2002.

He had held a series of open meetings with staff in areas that might be affected.  These were:



Therapies



Child Health



Mental Illness



Victoria Infirmary.

Further discussions would take place.  Ms Hazlehurst asked for the Trust's view on this matter.  Mr Yates said that, at this early stage, it was not possible for the Trust to have a view, but he expressed a personal preference for this Trust retaining its services.

DATES OF NEXT MEETINGS 

18/1/2001, 15/3/2001, 17/5/2001, 19/7/2001, 20/9/2001, 15/11/2001- 10.30 am, LCR.


Staff Side pre meeting from 9.30 am.

